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SUBJECT:  Proposed Ordinance 2005-0261 authorizes the Executive to approve a Memorandum of Agreement with the City of Seattle to provide $1,572,000 in local funding to the City in exchange for $1,654,737 in Federal Transit Administration (FTA) grant funds.
BACKGROUND:  
Proposed Ordinance 2005-0261 (Attachment 1) authorizes a funding exchange between the King County Transit Division and the City of Seattle.  The City wants to make the funding exchange so it can obtain local matching funds for federal capital grants for construction of its proposed South Lake Union Streetcar.
South Lake Union Streetcar Project

The City of Seattle is developing plans for a 1.3-mile modern streetcar to connect the South Lake Union area with the north end of downtown (map, Attachment 2).   
Project capital costs are currently estimated at $47.5 million.  Over half of the capital costs would be met from a Local Improvement District (LID) projected to raise $25 million from property owners in the South Lake Union vicinity.  A $3 million state appropriation and just over $9.35 million in federal grants have been allocated to the project.
The City hopes to meet the remaining $10.4 million capital funding need through a combination of additional federal transportation and economic development grants, a share of the proceeds from land sales in the South Lake Union area that are dedicated to transportation needs, and the sale to a developer of the air rights above the maintenance facility.
Table 1 summarizes the project’s capital funding outlook:
Table 1.  South Lake Union Streetcar Capital Funding

	Approved Funds (including Local Improvement District contribution)
	Amount
($)
	Notes

	2004 Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) appropriations
	3,000,000
	

	2005 Federal Transit Administration (FTA) appropriation
	1,000,000
	

	2006 FTA competitive grant
	2,850,000
	

	2004 FTA section 5307 grants for design work
	894,967
	Some of these funds will be exchanged

	2005 FTA section 5307 grants for construction
	1,598,571
	Some of these funds will be exchanged

	2003 State appropriation
	3,000,000
	Carried over to 05-07

	Local Improvement District
	25,000,000
	

	Subtotal 
	37,343,538
	

	Projected/Potential Funding
	
	

	FTA competitive grant
	150,000
	Pending request

	Federal appropriation
	3,000,000
	Pending request

	Economic Development Administration grant
	3,000,000
	Grant to be resubmitted

	Land sale proceeds
	5,400,000
	

	Air rights over maintenance facility
	2,500,000
	

	Projected/potential funding total
	14,050,000
	

	Total approved/projected funds
	51,393,538
	

	Total projected capital cost
	47,500,000
	


The Memorandum of Agreement calls for the City to provide the County with $1,403,327 in Section 5307 grants and $251,410 in section 5309 Fixed Guideway grants.  The section 5309 grant funds were originally assigned to the Seattle Center Monorail.  In exchange for the federal grants, the County will provide the City with $1,572,000 in unencumbered local funds, or the federal grant amount less 5 percent.  (Fiscal Note, Attachment 3.)
The County will be able to apply the federal grants to an existing project.  The Transit Operators Committee at the Puget Sound Regional Council, which administers the funds being exchanged, has approved the transfer of the federal funding from the City to the County.

The Memorandum of Agreement obligates the County to program the FTA funds for an eligible project as soon as possible.  Within 60 days after it receives the FTA funds, County must transmit the local funds to the City.  The City agrees to use all the local funds for the South Lake Union Streetcar project.  If the project is cancelled before all the local funds are spent, the County may ask to have the remaining local funds repaid in exchange for a like amount of FTA funds.
As discussed at the Regional Transit Committee’s May 25 meeting, the King County Transit Division is currently negotiating with the City regarding a possible agreement to operate the South Lake Union Streetcar.  Any interlocal agreement for the Transit Division to operate the Streetcar would come before the County Council for approval by ordinance.
The issue before the Committee today, County approval of the funding exchange, is not directly related to the Streetcar operation issue.  However, the Executive’s transmittal letter (Attachment 4) states that the funding exchange will make it easier for the City to move ahead with the project and adhere to its schedule calling for service to begin in mid-2007.  As the transmittal letter also notes, the proposed funding exchange is not related to the Waterfront Streetcar issue.

Process for Approval of the Funding Exchange – Enactment of Proposed Ordinance 2005-0261 will authorize the County’s participation in the funding exchange.  The City process is a bit more intricate.  During the month of June, the City Council will review an ordinance to authorize the South Lake Union Streetcar project to go forward.  In addition to authorizing the funding exchange with King County, the City ordinance authorizes negotiations to procure streetcar vehicles, negotiations for an interlocal agreement with King County Metro, preparation of the final design for the streetcar, and preparation of a Local Improvement District proposal; removes budget provisos that had restricted spending on the South Lake Union Streetcar project; and amends the City’s 2005-2010 Capital Improvement Program.
The Federal Transit Administration has advised the County Grants Office that to secure the funding in an application this federal fiscal year, which ends September 30, the application must be submitted by mid-July in order to allow sufficient processing time at the FTA.  For the exchange to work within this time constraint, the County Council may need to approve Proposed Ordinance 2005-0261 before the City Council has approved its ordinance.
Transportation Funding Exchanges in the Central Puget Sound Region

In recent years, there have been several transportation funding exchanges in the Central Puget Sound region involving federal grants.  A primary reason for these exchanges is to lower the cost of implementing projects.  As a recent example in King County, Des Moines will transfer $244,492 in federal grants from its 16th Avenue South Improvement Project to Federal Way’s Pacific Highway South HOV Lane Phase III Project in exchange for an equal amount of Transportation Improvement Board (TIB) funds.
Starting in the early 1990s, King County worked with small cities, those with fewer than 10,000 residents, to carry out similar funding exchanges.  More than $2 million in federal funds has been swapped out, with the result that small cities have been able to complete projects while avoiding federal administrative requirements that could consume as much as 25% of the federal road moneys. 
For the Streetcar project, the proposed exchange has a different purpose:  It will put into the project local funds that will provide a match for the federal funds that remain in the project budget.
No further policy issues have been identified.
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